
APPENDIX E – Community Concerns & Response (Information) 

 

Interest / 

Concern 

Response | Additional Information 

Smoking of 

Cannabis in 

Public 

 Deterrent to 

Tourists and 

Families  

 Impacts to 

those with 

asthma 

 Driving while 

under the 

influence 

 

 [City Response] City of White Rock Public Health Smoking Protection 

Bylaw, 2018, No. 1858, prohibits smoking (the definition of which 

includes cannabis) “in any outdoor gathering place under the jurisdiction 

of the City of White Rock including parks, sports fields, playgrounds, the 

promenade, the pier and the beach”. Fines tied to infractions against the 

Bylaw range between $100 and $2,000. The City’s Bylaw Enforcement 

Officers regularly monitor activities along the waterfront, particularly in 

the busy summer months, and generally look for voluntary compliance 

with smoking restrictions through dialogue and education. 

 [City Response] The RCMP was circulated notice of the application and 

has provided a response. The response from the RCMP acknowledges the 

potential for customers to consume their cannabis products in the public 

areas near the Pier and further identifies that in addition to the above-

described White Rock Smoking Bylaw, the Provincial Cannabis Control 

and Licensing Act (Section 63) prohibits outdoor smoking in “an outdoor 

area established by a local government for the purposes of community 

recreation”. Offenses tied to the outdoor smoking of cannabis in a public 

place may result in fines of, for a first offence, up to $5,000 or 

imprisonment of not more than 3 months (or both), and for a subsequent 

offence, a fine of up to $10,000 or imprisonment of not more than six 

months (or both). The RCMP feedback notes that in 2019 and 2020 the 

White Rock RCMP received approximately 12 Cannabis Act-related 

complaints on all of Marine Drive, and in total, 36 complaints in all of 

White Rock. The numbers are reportedly too low to specify any issues or 

problem areas. 

 [Applicant Response] Bill C-46 introduced reforms to the Transportation 

Provisions of the Criminal Code to strengthen drug-impaired driving 

laws. Penalties for offenses are tied to the level of THC (being the main 

psychoactive compound in cannabis) found present in someone driving 

under the influence. In addition to relying on the controls of the law, the 

Applicant notes that their staff, hired from within the community, would 

be “put through rigorous training”, which would include raising 

awareness of retail cannabis regulations, dealing with difficult customers, 

and helping to deter smoking in the area surrounding the storefront. 

Limited Parking 

 

 [City Response] The proposed cannabis retail store would, if approved, be 

established within the 111.5 square metre (1,200 square foot) building 

which formerly housed the “Giraffe Restaurant”. The store would have a 

retail floor area of approximately 62 square metres (667 square feet), 

being the space accessible to customers. With respect to parking, the 

former and proposed use of the property are both considered a 

“commercial – retail” use. The now vacant restaurant use had 38 seats 

which, per the Bylaw, would have required a total of 2 parking spaces (1 

space per 16 seats) whereas the subject property has zero. This lacking of 

supply is viewed as a legal non-conformity that would be extended to the 

proposed cannabis retail store use, recognizing that the use would not 



Interest / 

Concern 

Response | Additional Information 

further the extent of non-conformity with the Bylaw. Specifically, the 

retail cannabis store would require 1 space whereas the restaurant 

required 2 spaces. 

 [Applicant Response] In order to address the concerns raised by the 

public, the Applicant has agreed to lease, annually, two parking spaces 

from the Montecito Parkade and to purchase “Marine Green” parking 

decals. Conditions to implement these measures would be incorporated 

into the Temporary Use Permit (TUP). 

Disruption to 

Traffic along 

Marine Drive 

and Marine Lane 

 Loading 

Activities 

 Long Line 

Ups along 

Marine Drive 

 [City Response] During the Public Information Meeting a number of 

concerns were expressed about the potential for customers to access the 

cannabis retail store from Marine Lane (north side). To address this 

matter, staff are recommending that the license from the LCRB and the 

temporary use permit include conditions limiting customer access to the 

Marine Drive (south) side of the building.  

 [Applicant Response] With respect to concerns regarding loading 

activities, which may disrupt traffic along Marine Drive and/or Marine 

Lane, the applicant has offered four potential options: 

1. Share use of the loading area tied to a neighbouring business; 

2. Acquire loading space next to store; 

3. Use of a public 15-minute loading space on Marine Drive; or 

4. Use of street at the end of Martin Drive to enable loading off 

Marine Lane. 

 [City Response] City staff are recommending that the owner provide 

confirmation of the execution of a legal agreement which would confirm 

the availability of an off-street loading space within 50 metres of the 

property subject to the permit (this takes from option 1 or 2 above). The 

term of this agreement would need to be aligned with the term of the 

temporary use permit (3 years) and any potential 3-year extension of the 

permit. 

 [Applicant Response] The Applicant has noted there will be separate lines 

for in store purchases and pre-order pick-ups which should reportedly 

help to mitigate pedestrian traffic issues, particularly in light of COVID 

and efforts to support social distancing; there would also be a separate 

entrance and exit to avoid potential for contact. Further, unlike the 

composition of neighbouring properties, the subject property would be a 

stand-alone retail store without any residential use above. This would help 

to lessen the potential for conflict between customers and tenants wanting 

to access the building. 

Litter / Waste   [Applicant Response] Staff will be provided training regarding 

neighbourhood cleaning. Further, Ronald’s Rubbish has been retained to 

provide weekly garbage pickup, which will occur from the Lane. The 

Applicant has also pledged to donate up to one (1) percent of their sales, 

up to $10,000 annually, to support community initiatives including pier 

upgrades. 

Lighting / 

Cameras 

 [Applicant Response] Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design 

(CPTED) measures will be used to improve the overall safety of the rear 

portion of the property. Motion activated lighting at the rear (Marine Lane 



Interest / 

Concern 

Response | Additional Information 

 Spillover onto 

neighbouring 

properties 

side) will be directed downward and scoped to capture the alley and store 

loading area only. Security cameras will similarly be focused on the rear 

façade of the building, and lands within the boundaries of the property,  

Compatibility 

with Residential 

Community 

 Spot Zoning 

 Proximity of 

use to homes 

with children 

 Proximity to 

City spaces 

for gathering 

 [City Response] The proposed property-specific rezoning would enable a 

cannabis retail store outside of the Town Centre where the current 

standards of the Zoning Bylaw allow for up to three stores subject to a 

Temporary Use Permit (TUP). In reviewing the proposal with the 

Applicant, staff identified that there may be merit to presenting the 

proposal as a rezoning application (to enable the cannabis retail store use) 

concurrent with a TUP application (to limit the initial duration of the use). 

Linking the introduction of the use to a TUP would allow the City to deny 

the continuation of the use, following the three year term of the permit, if 

it is determined that the use is undesirable. Tying the use to a TUP also 

gives Council the ability to extend the duration of the use for an 

additional period of three years. Following a potential six year period of 

operation, the cannabis retail store, if approved, would need to apply for a 

zoning bylaw amendment that would permit the use in perpetuity. It is not 

uncommon for unique land uses, such as a cannabis retail store, to be 

introduced through a property-specific (spot) zone. In this case, if the 

rezoning were approved the subject property would remain in the existing 

CR-3 Zone with the ability to introduce a “cannabis retail store” being 

enabled by amendments to the General Provisions & Regulations Section 

of the Bylaw (Section 4.1.3). 

 [Applicant Response] In addition to employing CPTED principles in the 

design / improvement of the rear (north) portion of the property, the 

Applicant has noted that they will install a fence with a locking 

mechanism along the rear property line. This, in addition to limiting 

customer access to the front (south) side of the building, will limit the 

potential for disruption to neighbouring property owners/users.  

Need to Consult 

with Sources 

(social service 

provider) 

 [Applicant Response] One member of the public expressed a need for the 

Applicant to consult with Sources Community Resource Centres 

(Sources) to see how they weigh in on cannabis retail and the potential for 

increased use of cannabis amongst kids. The Applicant’s PIM Summary 

outlines feedback from George Passmore, Manager of Counselling & 

Addition at Sources. City Staff have reached out to Mr. Passmore to 

confirm his feedback. Mr. Passmore noted general support for legal 

government regulated cannabis, clean stores which focus on customer 

education, and efforts to ensure cannabis is kept out of the hands of youth.  

The Applicant has offered to undertake the following in light of the 

feedback from the public and Mr. Passmore, specifically: 

o Implement storefront design that will prevent youth of White Rock 

from seeing any cannabis or accessories  

o Remove the word cannabis from our signage so exposure to youth 

will be negated.  

o Put together a marketing campaign with the help of Sources to warn 

of the dangers of cannabis in youth with a focus on effects of 

cannabis on the growing brain.  



Interest / 

Concern 

Response | Additional Information 

o Implement CPTED in conjunction with the RCMP4 to keep the 

neighborhood safe  

o Uniformed security will be additional presence in pier area to limit 

smoking  

Hours of Retail 

Sale 
 The Liquor and Cannabis Regulation Branch (LCBR) provides general 

guidance on the hours of cannabis retail sale, supporting hours of between 

9am and 11pm. The Applicant has noted that their retail store in 

Chilliwack, for which a license has been granted by the LCRB, has store 

hours aligned with that recommended by the Branch. Similar store hours 

are being sought for this store. City Staff do not have any concerns with 

the store hours considering the location of the property and the 

restrictions on customer access, to be limited to the south (Marine Drive) 

side of the property. 

 


